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January 25, 2016

Subject: License to carry firearms.

Dear Attorney General Maura Healey and Secretary Daniel Bennett:

From time to time I visit and travel through Massachusetts in the ordinary 
course of life. Being one of the people, it is my wish to exercise the 
lawful and peaceful right to keep and bear Arms, wherever I sojourn.

As it has always been my invariable intent, to comply with all 
constitutionally valid laws, statutes, rules, regulations and court of 
record judgments that relate to me and my activities, I have carefully 
studied the State's statutes relating to "firearms." Despite my research, 
the persons, conduct and subject matter regulated by the statues remain 
vague and unclear to me.

Therefore, before I may knowledgeably, competently and truthfully attest 
under the pains of perjury to the actual completion and submission of the 
application questionnaire and fees required for a "License to Carry 
Firearms," I hereby respectfully seek clarification and your official legal 
determination on the following good-faith and material questions regarding 
the State's statutes on "firearms."

-/-
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Good-faith and Material Questions

Question 1:

It is established American jurisprudence that the Constitution "shall be the 
supreme Law of the Land" and "...the right of the people to keep and bear 
Arms, shall not be infringed." Having studied the state's statutes at 
length, I could find no reference addressing the subject of "Arms." 
Therefore,

a) What does the State consider "Arms?"

b) What is the proper relationship of "Arms" to "firearms?"

Question 2:

Are some "firearms" within the meaning of "Arms?"

Question 3:

Is a license required to keep and bear "Arms?"

Question 4:

Are some "firearms" not within the meaning of "Arms?"

Question 5:

a) Which rifles, shotguns, pistols, revolvers, machine guns,
associated ammunition, magazines, parts or the like are "firearms," 
but not within the meaning of "Arms?"

b) Please provide examples.

Question 6:

If first being an "Arm" is necessary to be a "firearm," then any rifle, 
shotgun, pistol, revolver, machine gun, associated ammunition, magazine, 
parts or the like not within the meaning of "Arms" must also not be a 
"firearm."

Is a license required for such guns and accessories that are not "Arms," and 
therefore can not be "firearms?"
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Question 7:

Please provide a compete, plain, substantial and formal statement clearly 
describing the subject matter jurisdiction for the State's statutes relating 
to "firearms."

Question 8:

The Second Amendment pertains to "the right of the people." Again, having 
exhaustively studied the state statutes, I could find no reference 
whatsoever to "people." Since the statutes only refer to "person" or 
"persons," they must legally, axiomatically and unequivocally exclude 
"people." That is: "inclusio unius exclusio alterius. The certain 
designation of one person is an absolute exclusion of all others." Please 
reference Black's Law Dictionary.

People is clearly not the plural of person; person is not the neuter form of 
human. Although people may be considered persons through consent, 
acquiescence, franchise, contract, conduct or misconduct, people are not 
automatically the subject of both rights and duties. Therefore, regarding 
the State's statutes on "firearms:"

a) Which of the people are considered persons, and thus subject 
to the duties imposed by the statutes?

b) Which of the people are not considered persons, and thus not 
subject to the duties imposed by the statutes?

c) In the absence of consent or acquiescence, what franchise, contract 
or conduct relegates one of the people to the rank of a person?

Question 9:

Please provide a compete, plain, substantial and formal statement clearly 
providing the personal jurisdiction of the State's statutes on "firearms."

Question 10:

As I pondered over your application for a "License to Carry Firearms," I 
looked up the word "Carry," which means "To bear, bear about, sustain, 
transport, remove, or convey..." Since the state does not issue a "License 
to Bear Firearms," I am left to conclude by way of exclusion, that the 
statutory meaning of "Carry" is to transport.

Transport in the meaning of transportation is "The removal of goods or 
persons from one place to another, by a carrier." Thus, "Carry" is the act 
performed by a "Carrier;" that is, "One undertaking to transport persons or 
property, or one employed in or engaged in the business of carrying goods 
for others for hire."
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Since I am not a carrier, nor engaged in the service of transportation, 
would I be considered "carrying" in the statutory sense, if I claim and 
exercise the private, lawful and peaceful right of bearing my own Arms?

Question 11:

Please provide your official clarification and legal determination regarding 
what it means exactly to "possess" and "carry," and how those are 
distinguished from the term "to keep and bear."

Question 12:

A Non-Refundable Application Fee of $100.00 is charged for the "License to 
Carry Firearms." Since the Supreme Court has ruled in Murdock v. 
Pennsylvania (319 U.S. 105) that "A state may not impose a charge for the 
enjoyment of a right granted by the Federal Constitution," it follows that 
the Commonwealth of Massachusetts is limited to regulating privileges, such 
as "carrying firearms."

Please provide a compete, plain, substantial and formal statement clearly 
describing the nature of this privilege, and how it differs from the right 
to "bear Arms."

Question 13:

Regarding the Non-Refundable Application Fee of $100.00, the Application 
states that "Only bank or postal money orders and certified checks made 
payable to 'Commonwealth of Massachusetts' will be accepted as payment." 
However, the Constitution at Article I, Section 10 states: "No State 
shall...make any Thing but gold and silver Coin a Tender in Payment of 
Debts..."

Therefore, exactly what person, corporation or entity is making the offer of 
performance? For surely, it can not be the lawful government of 
Massachusetts, operating under Article IV, Section 4 of the Constitution as 
a Republican Form of Government.

Question 14:

If the lawful government of Massachusetts is operating under the 
Constitution, then by what authority does the Commonwealth ignore or 
discredit "License[s] to Carry Firearms" issued by other states, in apparent 
defiance of Article IV, section 1 of the Constitution, in which "Full Faith 
and Credit shall be given in each State to the public Acts, Records, and 
judicial Proceedings of every other State?"
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Question 15:

Article IV, Section 2 of the Constitution states: "The Citizens of each 
State shall be entitled to all Privileges and Immunities of Citizens in the 
several States." Therefore, whereas all adult citizens of Vermont are 
privileged to lawfully possess and carry firearms, by what authority does 
the lawful government of Massachusetts deny the same Privileges and 
Immunities to her citizens, in apparent defiance of the Constitution?

Question 16:

If the COMMONWEALTH OF MASSACHUSETTS operates as a lawful government of the 
people, then why is it listed at Dun & Bradstreet under multiple D-U-N-S® 
numbers: 826483294, 073130932, 034740402, 833535201...etc, and traded on the 
equity markets, among other for-profit corporations, such as Nike, Walmart, 
McDonald's, PepsiCo and the like?

Question 17:

If the COMMONWEALTH OF MASSACHUSETTS operates as a corporation, then like 
all corporations it is free to establish its own bylaws (exempli gratia  
M.G.L statutes c. 140, §§ 129B, 131), engage in commerce, hire and fire 
employees and contract with other persons. Like any other corporation, its 
inherent scope of authority is limited to its employees and contractors. So 
it must follow that the "License to Carry Firearms" is no different than any 
commercial contract, governed under the Uniform Commercial Code (UCC). Ergo, 
neither the Constitution nor the votes of the people have any bearing; 
because as you know, the UCC is a product of private organizations and is 
not itself the law.

Therefore, unless there is a crime involving a weapon, why would law 
enforcement be charged with these matters of commercial contract?

Question 18:

Please provide a compete, plain, substantial and formal statement clearly 
describing the jurisdiction of law enforcement in the regulation of the 
commercial contract known as the "License to Carry Firearms."

-/-

Words are of vital importance to the people, the law and the state. They are 
a matter of life or death, safety or ruin and the path to liberty or 
tyranny. The definitions of, and the distinctions between "people" verse 
"person," "keep and bear" verses "possess" and "carry," "Arms" and 
"firearms" must be exactly defined and immutable under the law.
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As the Supreme Court has ruled: when laws are written to include particular 
language, it is generally presumed that the legislature acts intentionally 
and purposely in the disparate inclusion or exclusion of certain terms. 
Russello v. United States (464 U.S. 16). "It is [also] axiomatic that the 
statutory definition of the term[s] [exclude] unstated meaning of those 
[terms]... As judges, it is our duty to construe legislation as it is 
written, not as it might be read by a layman, or as it might be understood 
by someone who has not even read it." Meese v. Keene (481 U.S. 465).

Ignorance of the law is of course no excuse; therefore, it is the right of 
the people to be informed of the contents of the law, as well as its 
personal and subject matter jurisdiction. If the "License to Carry Firearms" 
is indeed a commercial contract as evidenced above, then it's the right of 
the obligor to know the identity of the party presenting the offer of 
performance and to understand the nature of the obligation.

For the Supreme Court has ruled: "Our statute books are filled with acts 
authorizing the making of contracts with the government through its various 
officers and departments, but in every instance the person entering into 
such a contract must look to the statute under which it is made and see for 
himself that his contract comes within the terms of the law." The Floyd 
Acceptances, (74 U.S. 666).

Therefore, the foregoing good-faith and material questions are respectfully 
submitted for your official clarification and legal determination. Please 
respond with substance in a reasonable 60 days. Your official guidance will 
allow me to truthfully determine my rights, duties and obligations under the 
law, such that I may fully, accurately and scrupulously remain in 
compliance, without any uncertainty, hesitation or ambiguity.

I sincerely thank you in advance for honoring your oaths of office in 
supporting both the Federal and State Constitutions, and for your usual 
diligence and tireless service to the public.

CERTIFICATE OF SERVICE

I, Kang Lu hereby certify under the pains and penalties of perjury that the 
foregoing statements are true to the best of my knowledge, understanding and 
belief; and that this document was submitted to Attorney General Maura 
Healey and Secretary Daniel Bennett of Public Safety and Security via 
Certified U.S. Mail to the business addresses found on Page 1, via fax to 
617-727-6016 and 617-727-4764, and by emailing eopsinfo@state.ma.us and 
AGOPolicyGovernment@state.ma.us on January 25, 2016.

Very respectfully signed and executed without prejudice of rights,

one of the People.
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